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The Society for the Study of French History

Minutes of the Committee Meeting held in the Institute of Historical Research, London

on Saturday 17th January 2009
Present: Mark Greengrass (Chair), Stephen Tyre (Secretary), Penny Roberts,  Malcolm Crook, John Strachan, David Hopkin, Peter Campbell, Joseph Clarke, Sandy Wilkinson, Noelle Plack, Mette Harder,  Joe Bergin, Isabel DiVanna, Karine Varley
1. Apologies for absence: Philip McCluskey, Sîan Reynolds, Kevin Gould, Tim Baycroft, Julian Wright, Jonathan Smyth, Chris Warne, Robin Briggs
2. Minutes of meeting held on 19th January 2008: were agreed. There were no matters arising that were not already on the agenda
3. Conferences:
a. 2009 Conference, Dublin. 

Joseph Clarke reported that 90-100 eighty-six paper proposals had been received and 86 accepted, covering a good range of themes and periods. Around one-third of speakers will be from the UK, the rest from France and other overseas universities. All plenaries had been arranged, costs finalized, and funding already secured from the French embassy with other applications for funding pending. A provisional programme would soon be posted on the website.

The committee thanked Joseph for his work on the conference. Peter Campbell welcomed the international participation but pointed out that historians based in Germany and Italy rarely attended the conference, and invited suggestions of how the Society could advertise its activities in these areas. 

No report seemed to have been received from the organizers of the 2008 Aberystwyth conference; Peter Campbell to check with Chris Warne whether any report/accounts have been received.
b. Venues for future conferences.

Queen Mary and the University of London in Paris had offered to host the conference in 2011. Isabel DiVanna reported that she had investigated the possibility of holding the conference at Fitzwilliam College, Cambridge, also in 2011. 2010 might not be feasible for Cambridge because of problems with availability of both accommodation and potential organizers and speakers. It was agreed that, unless Cambridge proved possible for 2010, Peter Campbell should investigate the possibility of holding the conference at York in 2010. Leeds might be an alternative venue for 2010, but a potential clash with the annual medieval history conference was noted. It was agreed that Cambridge should host the 2011 conference and QMUL/ULIP the 2012 event. Peter Campbell reported that the Society for French Historical Studies had expressed interest in holding a joint conference in the UK, perhaps in 2014. Peter also suggested that Versailles might be an appropriate venue for 2015. Peter was asked to indicate the Society’s interest in a joint event in 2014 in future discussions with the SFHS.
4. Report from the Secretary:
a. Stephen Tyre reported that eleven awards had been made in the 2008 postgraduate research grants competition, with a total expenditure of £4589 (details in Appendix of these minutes). Applications would be accepted until mid-March this year and the details updated on the website. It was agreed to raise the maximum award to £750. Ten conference bursaries were awarded, totaling £2234. This represents a significant increase on previous years. It was agreed to raise the maximum award to £300. Financial assistance had also been provided to five conferences, amounting to £1200 and bringing the Society’s total expenditure on grants to £8023. Noelle Plack reported that she had received reports from several award-holders and would pursue the outstanding reports. 
It was proposed that all applicants for the Society’s awards should be members of the Society in good standing at the time of application. Stephen to amend the guidelines accordingly and post the revised regulations on the website.
b. Given the Society’s healthy financial position and the fact that roughly only half of the annual income from OUP is currently being spent on the existing grant and bursary schemes, Stephen Tyre invited suggestions of new ways in which its resources could be used.  Peter Campbell proposed that given the Society’s healthy capital reserves, it would seem reasonable to spend all the OUP income. Mark Greengrass proposed that any proposed new initiatives ought to take account of the Society’s responsibility for outreach activities, encouraging new interest in French history in currently under-represented areas. A number of possible new initiatives were proposed; details of which are outlined below.
1. School outreach activities. Joe Bergin pointed out that the Society had in previous years organized schools’ conferences. Although it was felt that there were a number of obstacles to reviving this initiative, there was general agreement that the Society could make good use of its resources by making material explicitly aimed at school pupils on the website. Mark Greengrass proposed that the Society could pay specialists to write material for the website on specific topics relevant to the school curriculum, and that podcasts could also be included. David Hopkin and Joe Bergin advanced the idea of a series of ‘revisions’ in which a specialist would present the state of current scholarship on chosen topics. These could be made available in text and podcast form. Action: Mark Greengrass to discuss the technical aspects of this idea and the feasibility of podcasts with Kevin Gould. 

Suggested budget: c. £1000 per year (4-5 specialist contributions @ c. £200)

2. Liaison with galleries & museums; a ‘partnership’ scheme indicating the Society’s willingness to collaborate with other organizations on French history-related activities, proposed by Mark Greengrass. Penny Roberts suggested that Society members’ willingness to give public lectures be included in this outreach activity. It was agreed that the Society should publicise its willingness to participate in events of this type. Action: Stephen to draw up text for website.

3. Supporting visits by foreign scholars to UK/Irish institutions. A ‘fellowship’ scheme was proposed by Sandy Wilkinson. Joseph Clarke suggested that grants could be extended to support attendance by non UK/Ireland-based scholars and postgraduates at the Society’s conference. Action: Sandy Wilkinson to draw up proposal. 

Suggested budget: c. £1000 per year.

4. A ‘writing-up’ award, proposed by John Strachan and supported by Mette Harder. This would provide a lump sum to a postgraduate in his or her fourth year of study, to facilitate completion of a PhD thesis in French history. Mark Greengrass proposed that such an award could carry the name of Ralph Gibson. Written work and references would have to be submitted by applicants. Action: Stephen Tyre to draw up proposal. 

Suggested budget: £2000 per year.

5. A float of around £3000 to be set aside to subsidise the Society’s conference if required, proposed by Peter Campbell. This had been agreed in principle at a previous committee meeting.
6. Sponsoring postgraduate panel sessions at conferences, proposed by Penny Roberts. It was agreed that this would be beneficial, and that the Society’s willingness to offer this support should be advertised on the website. John Strachan proposed that this funding could also be made available for postgraduate workshops, including training events.

 Action: Penny Roberts to draw up procedures and regulations for this scheme. 

Suggested budget: £1500 per year.  

7. A language training bursary, to support Masters students who need to develop French language skills in order to undertake research in French history, proposed by John Strachan. It was noted that the AHRC was no longer willing to fund skills training. Mark Greengrass stressed that language programmes would need to be investigated in order to ensure good quality language training. Action: Mette Harder to investigate the availability, costs and location of suitable programmes. 
8. Support for publication of translations, proposed by Peter Campbell. Although this was thought to be a good idea in principle, a number of difficulties were pointed out, including the difficulty of deciding which works were deserving of a subsidy. It was felt that at present the Society’s resources could best be used to offer support to postgraduates.

9. An annual Society event, in addition to the conference, most likely a public lecture by a prominent French historian, proposed by Penny Roberts and David Hopkin. Malcolm Crook suggested that this might be named after Douglas Johnson and held in London. Joe Bergin suggested asking the speakers to hold a master-class for postgraduates along with the lecture. Mark Greengrass suggested that this lecture could take place in a different location each year, and that the committee meeting could be organized for the same date. Action: David Hopkin to draw up proposal. 

Suggested budget: c. £1000 per year

It was agreed that committee members responsible for drawing up proposals for the schemes outlined here should send these proposals to Stephen by the beginning of April, for circulation to the trustees with a view to having final proposals to present to the AGM.

5. Report from the Membership Secretary: Sandy Wilkinson reported that OUP had now activated online subscription payments but there were still some problems ensuring that members renewed their subscriptions in January. There are currently 102 paid-up members, but 57 lapsed members have been sent emails inviting them to rejoin. Even without further action, we can expect the membership level to settle naturally at around 115-120.  Subscriptions and membership lists are now managed by Paula Thomson at OUP. The Membership Secretary has full access to these lists online along with a number of other useful querying tools. Sandy would issue reminders to those who had not yet renewed, and investigate whether automatic renewals by direct debit were possible. More frequent contact between the Society and its members was thought to be desirable; Sandy proposed that the contents of the ‘Society News’ section of French History could be emailed directly to members, and that an annual president’s report in email and/or podcast form could be sent to members. An RSS news feed on the website was also proposed; Mark to investigate this with Kevin. Sandy intends to embark on a recruitment drive this year. 
6. Report from the Treasurer: In Chris Warne’s absence, Stephen Tyre reported that the balance of the Society’s current account was £2529.90, and the balance of the Ralph Gibson fund £69042.89. 

7. Report from the Editors of French History and ‘Society News’: Malcolm Crook reported that the journal had received 60 submissions in 2008, 25 of which were published. The majority of submissions were from outside the UK, particularly from France. The number of pages in the journal had been increased for 2009, which would allow for the expansion of the reviews section to include 15-20 reviews per issue. Malcolm indicated that a meeting of the editorial board, to be held at OUP in Oxford in the spring, would be desirable, to encourage; it was agreed to cover the costs of this meeting. 

Noelle Plack reported that the ‘Society News’ section had appeared in the last four issues of the journal and had carried reports from grant holders. She invited suggestions of content for inclusion in future editions. It was suggested that, after the AGM, the proposed new funding schemes should be advertised in ‘Society News’. 
8. Report from the Editor of the Website: In the absence of Kevin Gould, Stephen Tyre reported that Kevin was keen to receive new material for the website.

9. Undergraduate dissertation prize: 
a. Results of 2008 competition. 

Two joint first prizes had been awarded in 2008, with one runner-up prize. Twenty submissions had been received. It was noted that the long essays received from Oxford students were not of the same standard as the longer pieces by students at other institutions; it was agreed to change the information on the website to clarify that work below the normal word length will be considered but is unlikely to succeed. The need to obtain contact information for students at the time of submission of the dissertations was also stressed, as there had been problems contacting students using out-of-date term-time addresses and university email addresses. Mark Greengrass proposed that a formal ‘citation’ be awarded to the winners.
b. Appointment of new judges. 

Tim Baycroft and Michael Jones had served a full three-year term as judges, although Michael had indicated his willingness to remain on the judging panel if required. David Hopkin and John Strachan volunteered to join the judging panel, and Penny Roberts to take over from Tim as Chair. A new twentieth century specialist was required; Stephen undertook to identify a suitable colleague; Penny to contact Tim regarding the arrangements for the 2009 competition.
10. Monograph Series: Mark Greengrass reported that he and Bertrand Taithe had drawn up a proposal and that he and Joe Bergin had met with Manchester University Press in December 2008. It is proposed to publish a series entitled France past and present on the basis of two volumes per year, edited by Mark Greengrass, Pam Pilbeam and Hanna Diamond with the possibility of one more editor. The first volumes would be commissioned in 2009 and published in 2011. MUP were keen to proceed with the series and would like details of two proposed volumes, along with marketing information. It was agreed to submit the proposal to MUP.
11. Dates of next Committee Meeting and AGM: The next committee meeting would take place at the time of the first public lecture, if this initiative were to be approved by the AGM and launched in 2010. Date to be arranged. The AGM will take place in Dublin on June 29.
12. AOB: Karine Varley will take over from Peter Campbell as conference officer after the Dublin conference. New postgraduate representatives will be required; Penny Roberts, Noelle Plack and Isabel DiVanna undertook to contact their postgraduates with a view to filling these vacancies. 
It was agreed that Malcolm Crook, Geoff Watkins, Patricia Peel and Mike Rapport should cease to act as signatories on the Society's current bank account with the Nat West. Mark Greengrass, Stephen Tyre, Peter Campbell and Chris Warne will be added as signatories in their place. 

Appendix: grants and bursaries

1. Postgraduate Research Grant Competition, March 2008

Candidate



Institution

Award

Richard Clarke



Kingston

£420

George Doukas



Birmingham

£300

Alex Fairfax



Queen Mary

£310

Denise Griffey



UCD


£500

Mette Harder



York


£480

Lisa Matthews



Manchester

£500

Iain Stewart



Manchester

£500

Maike Thier



UCL


£400

Elaine Tierney



Sussex


£179

Akhila Yechury



Cambridge

£500


Lisa Matthews



Manchester

£500

Total:  £4589

2. Conference bursaries awarded in 2008

Candidate



Institution

Award

Dawn Dodds



Cambridge

£275

James Mansell



Manchester

£273

Claire Eldridge



St Andrews

£275

Alison Appleby



Royal Holloway
£193

Daniel Thomas



St Andrews

£196

Oren Margolis



Oxford


£200

Katy Dutton



Glasgow

£100

Chris Millington


Cardiff


£236

Tina Schwenk



Stirling


£286

Robert Priest



Oxford


£200

Total: £2234

3. Conference grants awarded in 2008

Conference



Institution


Award

France and Algeria


Portsmouth


£220

Joseph De Maistre


Cambridge


£500

Sian Reynolds 



ASMCF/Institut Français
£250

Henri Alleg



St Andrews


£230


Total: £1200


Total expenditure on grants and bursaries: £8023

